Natural Resource Advisory Board

Meeting Minutes

10.17.05

Town Hall Hearing Room

Present:  John Riehl, Chair, Lezli Rowell, clerk, Bill Knittle.
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.  The Chair introduced Tom Flynn, Chair of the Coastal and Pond Access committee, to discuss the issue of the Lieutenant’s Island road closure controversy.  He will present the committee’s recommendations to the Board of Selectmen at the meeting of 10.11.05 regarding the southwest corner of the island.

Tom outlined the development of the issue:  shoreline access has historic and cultural importance, having been used for shellfishing, bathing, kayaking, and by pedestrians and bicyclists.   There have been misuses of the road, which has strayed from its layout, and parking areas have enlarged, and it is a fragile location subject to sand migration and erosion.  There has been use by contractors as a staging area for revetment construction.  The Conservation Commission approved the Audubon request to close West Meadow Avenue.

The C/P Access Committee supports a plan to provide a limited parking area on the adjacent town-owned parcel and the maintenance of a foot path for access, with access for authorized town emergency vehicles.  This area is a near complete breach in the dune. Such designation would protect the rest of the dune from use. 

John expressed concern about the heavy construction equipment which uses the access to repair seawalls.  Tom replied that the Audubon had suggested access by Avenue 2, but that is now blocked by a revetment.  He felt that the committee’s suggestion utilized a path already in use which would be easier to manage.  Vehicle access would be much like the Duck Harbor situation, such as the BOS granting permission to the CCNS for trucks to pass during plover season.  John noted that the revetment work would also come conditioned by the Cons/Com.

Tom considered the town “way behind in environmental policy” in mitigating wash-outs, and did not think it effective to continue relying on armouring solutions.  Lezli agreed that the access for permitted vehicles should be maintained for the eventual removal of decommissioned seawalls and revetments.  John felt the plan was a reasonable solution to the area environmental and access issues and commended the committee on their work.  Bill questioned whether this solution would lead to pressure to subject the access to the beach sticker program.  Tom replied that he had forwarded the committee’s position to the Beach Administrator but had no response.

Lezli discussed complaints she has received from Lieutenant’s Island property owners about use of beaches and access by ‘non-islanders’.  Tom replied that under a 1959 taking the town reserved an area for the community’s use which has been lost due to revetments.  There has been work toward trying to reconcile the ‘cultural mix’ between Cape Cod sense of common-ism and other perspectives.  The consensus of the NRAB and C/P Access is that there are no exclusive ‘Island only’ beaches or areas on Lieutenant Island.  In the spirit of protecting traditional ‘Ways to the Water’ from issues of small to larger encroachments into the public spaces of coastal access there must be managed, with flexibility.  The impact overall is reduced by a better distribution of landing areas, which John noted agreed with the Harbor Plan recommendations.

Glenn arrived, 7:12.

Announcements

John received a letter of resignation from Doug Franklin.  Lezli moved to authorize the Chair to write him a letter of thanks for his service to the board; Bill seconded.  Motion unanimous.

John reminded members that the Annual State of the Harbor conference will be held November 5th, with speakers on the subjects of red tide and QPX, Jim O’Connell from WHOI on Shoreline change and Dr. Brian Howes with an update of the MA DEP Estuaries Project.

Additionally there will be a seminar on red tide on 10.21 at 2:00 at the Chapel in the Pines in Eastham with Henry Lind, NRO of Eastham and a WHOI associate, sponsored by Audubon.  

The Chair received the fiscal year budget request from the TA with the message that the BOS want to avoid an over-ride while handling increasing health care and energy costs.  John recommended the board seek only the unexpended funds from the current fiscal year to be encumbered into the next.  Lezli replied that should be the case and felt the modest request for the $50 annual budget which had been the usual budget should be submitted to the TA.

Glenn asked if the board could go to Audubon for money.  John felt that it could perhaps be an option to seek outside sponsorship of publishing specific public education pamphlets, such as reducing the use of nitrogen lawn fertilizers, etc., but not appropriate to seek an operating budget from.

Harbor Management Plan

Revised Introduction emphasizes the importance of stewardship of the ACEC. The board discussed indexing all plan recommendations in the back with citations to find them in chapter text.  

John recommended giving up the NRAB’s role in ‘upland interests’ following the adoption of the HMP to concentrate on becoming an implementation committee.  Lezli felt that the Town meeting charge toward other natural resources such as a pond management plan, heath landscapes, etc still interested her and a choice between continuing under the broader definition or following up with the HMP would be difficult.  

John felt that the uplands are covered well by the Open Space committee, CCNS, Audubon, Cons/Com and the NRAB should convert into a Harbor Plan Group.  Glenn did not favor becoming “sidetracked out in the woods”.  Lezli felt that issues of private encroachments into public resources, such as the chair of the C/P Access Committee raised, also require management plans for the ponds and felt that came under the NRAB’s charge. 

John would like to see the organization of the Harbormaster’s office, Shellfish Constable, Herring Warden, and Conservation office more formally working together in a redistribution of workload, in the same building.  Lezli could agree with the exception of the Conservation Agent, as a permitting authority, which belongs more properly as it is with the Building and Health Departments.  She thought the Beach Department could be included.

Glenn felt that the Harbormaster position is “over worked” which is why the Natural Resource Officer position sounded good in the 1995 HMP.  Where Harbormasters have had duties of shellfish and resource enforcement in other towns there has been high turn-over in the position.

John felt that the broad concern which the suggestions of re-alignment attempt to address is focusing on implementation of HMP recommendations and objectives by creating ownership of the process among the groups and staff involved, while remaining sensitive to cost issues.

Glenn suggested that something of Wellfleet is being lost with more people who are not part of the community and the natural resources, who just go to work outside town and interact only by going to the beach or having a boat.  Problems associated with this shift include the fertilized lawns and asphalt driveways contributing to water quality problems and complaints about the practices associated with a fishing community.  He noted the difference between having status by being ‘on the water’ vs. being tuned into the town.

John DiBlasio of the Cons/Com asked why then wasn’t the Harbor Conference scheduled in July or August to improve the unity of the community?  Lezli replied that the NRAB had specifically held its public hearings for summer audiences and John noted the difficulties with coordinating a seminar in the summer.  Lezli agreed with Glenn’s differentiation between real estate investments and those invested in community.

Water Quality chapter

Continuing to control road runoff, impact of fertilized laws, the Estuaries Project and advanced septic treatment remain crucial to recommendations.

Natural Resources

‘Salt Marsh Protection areas’ will replace  the phrase ‘sanctuaries’ in response to concerns from the shellfishing community.  John suggested some editing from the Intertidal and NR chapters to section out a new Shellfish chapter.  Lezli agreed to a ‘cut and paste’.  John felt that the discussion of wild oystering history could be very useful in federal policy discussions following the recent nomination of the eastern oyster to the Endangered Species Act.

Intertidal and Shoreline

Subjects to be moved from Intertidal into a new Shellfish chapter were discussed.  Recommendation to support habitat restoration was discussed in response to a question from Tim Hughes about inclusion of concerns about finfish populations.  He commented on the lack of a concerted volunteer effort to keep up with the maintenance of the upper Herring River.  Bill suggested a “Friends of” group.

Discussion of permitting criteria by the various regulatory boards and the need to consolidate protection of ACEC values is a useful discussion with recommendations in the Shoreline chapter.  

Marina and Dredging

This is the area with the most conflict; the Harbormaster and the Marina Advisory Committee are interested in developing more facility and transient docking, and promoting more business.  Public comments emphasize “no change” – a preference for a small, informal marina.  There has been no process in place to resolve these conflicts, largely due to the Marina Enterprise Fund allowing the department to operate independent of the town and with out much local review of plans.  

Transient dock and other developments should be a decision of the town; the MAC should periodically produce a long-range plan as an opportunity for better discussions, to let democracy decide.  John noted that there is lots of money in transient boating and money “speaks”  -- the average town citizen is at risk of losing voice in the decision making process.  Lezli agreed, and noted that while the expansion projects involve formal public hearings with state and local regulatory agencies that is not a process attended by the general Wellfleet public.  

Glenn felt that the Enterprise Fund made sense when the DPW would not invest in the general maintenance, upgrade and repairs at the Marina.  Bill felt that by running the Marina as an independent business the only review was in terms of budget by the Finance Committee.

John recommended that board members review chapters for amendments by next meeting, for final revisions to be produced through November.  He felt that the target of an NRAB approved updated Harbor Management Plan by December, ready for the Board of Selectmen, could be met.

Meeting dates are:  November 14th and December 19th, 7:00 p.m., at Town Hall.

Minutes

Bill moved approval of the meeting minutes of August 8, 2005; John seconded.  Approved unanimously.

Bill moved approval of the meeting minutes of September 12, 2005; Glenn seconded.  Approved unanimously.  

Meeting adjourned at 9:07 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Lezli Rowell

Committee clerk

